
APPENDIX A

EVENING AND NIGHT TIME ECONOMY TASK GROUP

TUESDAY 25 MAY 2004 AT 10:00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillors Earp, Fisher (as substitute for Cllr E Mallinson), Im Thurn, Parsons, Rutherford C and Rutherford K

ELNE.01/04
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED – That Councillor Parsons be appointed as Chairman of the Task Group.

Councillor Parsons then chaired the meeting.

ELNE.02/04
APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED – That Councillor C Rutherford be appointed Vice-Chairman of the Task Group.

ELNE.03/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors E Mallinson and Boaden.

ELNE.04/04
EVENING AND NIGHT TIME ECONOMY REVIEW

Task Group members had considered a number of background papers at a workshop which was held for all Overview and Scrutiny Members on 29 April 2004.  

Members were reminded of the Terms of Reference of the Task Group, which are as follows:  “That the Task Group will examine how the City Council can:

· facilitate an expansion of the evening economy of Carlisle for all Sections of the local community and visitors

· tackle the problems of litter, street fouling, safety issues and transport as they relate to the night time economy

· engage and approach based on consultation and partnership which involves people, firms and other stakeholders.”

The Task Group Members then asked questions of and heard evidence from the following witnesses:

Licensing:
Jim Messenger, Licensing Manager 

Richard Spiers, Head of Environmental Protection Services

Question - Could you briefly outline what the main issues are for Licensing and the Evening and Late Night Economies?

Mr Messenger – The Licensing Act 2003 was approved last year and it is the first major change to Licensing in 30 years.  It substantially changes liquor and entertainment licensing as we currently know it.  Local Authorities will be taking over liquor licensing from the Magistrates Court, this means that liquor and entertainment licensing will all be under the Local Authority’s remit including public entertainment, theatres, and cinemas.

Currently licensees apply to the Magistrates Court for a liquor licence and then have to apply to the City Council for a Public Entertainment Licence, after which they may go back to the Magistrate Court for late liquor licence.  The changes will mean a 100% increase in the workload for the Licensing Section.  Currently we process approximately 150 public entertainment licences and licence theatres, cinemas, door supervisors and taxi drivers, but we will also be taking over the licensing of fast food takeaways.  So, the current number of 170 will increase substantially.  We anticipate we will be issuing 450 premises licences and also a substantial number of personal licences. 

Over the last two years, in the run up to the Licensing Act, applicants in the trade have realised that the Government want to relax licensing hours and give more freedom of choice for licensees to determine their own operating hours.  There have been more applications for late entertainment licences within the city centre with only a handful now closing at 11 p.m.  Most now have closing hours of 12, 2 or 3 a.m.  The economy is moving towards the early hours of the morning.

The feedback from the traders is that just about every licensee will apply for later hours, just in case they want to make use of this facility.  Now, for example, smaller pubs like the Border Rambler are open till midnight, but they could apply to be open till 0100 or 0200.  Similarly, clubs could apply to be open till 0300 or 0400 or could even apply for 24 hour opening.  Unless representations are made against these applications, the Licensing Authority must grant the application.  Representations can be made from the police, residents or businesses.  We anticipate that there would be representations from people living near premises e.g., if it is a pub in the middle of Morton Estate, some of the people living in that estate may object, it would then be up to the Licensing Committee to decide.  In practice there will be a lot of representations.

Is it your policy to circulate information to residents in the vicinity regarding late night licensing, similar to system used with planning applications?

Mr Messenger – under the current public entertainment licensing system the 1982 Act says that it’s up to the Local Authority to decide on advertising.  Our practice is that if the licence is for after 2300 there must be an advert in the local newspaper.  In addition, if there are residents in the vicinity we will do a mail drop.  The Licensing Act 2003 says that advertising will be determined by the regulations.  We have not yet got the regulations as the Government has not yet published them.  The guidelines are out in draft form and run to 200 pages long.  They are listed to be heard today by Parliament and then the House of Lords so we may get some movement on guidelines.  Initial guidelines said that there would need to be adverts in two local newspapers but we questioned how this was possible when there was only one local newspaper in the area.  The latest draft said that there should be an advert on the premises.  If we stated in our licensing policy that applications must be advertised in the press and by means of a mail drop this would have no legal binding on applicants.

Question – Could you not use a policy of staggering closing times of premises so that they are not all closing at the same time?

Mr Messenger – We would need a very good reason and evidence to be allowed to stagger times as it is market forces which prevail.  We would be inviting judicial review if we said that premises ‘A’ cannot open late because premises ‘B’ is already opening until a certain time.  This will be covered in more detail in the guidelines once they are available.  There is a danger of saturation with late night drinking establishments.  Westminster have tried to curtail late night drinking but have had to go to court over this.  I think where Westminster could prove that there was saturation of a particular area, they could reject new applications but not change existing licences.  

Question - Are there problems with the availability of late night transport?  With the increasing numbers of people out at night, are sufficient taxis or buses provided.  Have you looked into the need for more taxis or buses being provided by licensed premises with supervisors on them?

Mr Messenger – The Council currently licenses taxis but we don’t regulate them and we don’t have a cap on how many there can be.  Over the past few years private hire came into the taxi side.  There are currently approximately 190 taxis in the city with a 50/50 split between wheelchair accessible and saloon cars.  The police may comment differently but late on a Saturday night there are just about sufficient taxis to take the people home.  The taxi trade will say that they are only busy for school runs morning and afternoons during term time and on Friday and Saturday nights, therefore most drivers come out at the week end to work.

There is a problem in that there are only 20 to 25 taxi rank spaces for 190 taxis and this is an issue you may want to look at.  The Court Square rank was cut by two spaces because of the refurbishment.  The rank outside Yates is being used as a storage depot by whoever is doing the roadworks in that area, but there was no consultation on this.  Warwick Road taxi rank has been closed for refurbishment and again there was no consultation on this.  The main complaint from the trade is, where are we supposed to go as we can’t stop to ply for trade on double yellow lines.  There is a new rank on Portland Place which has been created, but it has been there for three months and the regulations have still not been approved to make it a taxi rank and it therefore cannot be used.  

After 2000 hours, there are no traffic wardens and the public abuse the parking restrictions.  Recently we asked Commercial and Technical Services for some parking wardens to come out with us on a couple of evenings.  We accompanied some of the wardens who volunteered to go out on two consecutive evenings from 2000 to 2200 one evening and, 2100 to 2300 the next.  During that time they issued approximately 40 tickets.  Parking was a substantial problem as cars were blocking taxi ranks and sometimes bus routes.  

The lack of taxi rank spaces and the enforcement of parking problems are two of the issues, which this Group may want to consider. 

The buses currently finish at 2300 and I would love to see a late night service but there may be crime and disorder problems associated with this.  The provision of a late night service is again another area which you could investigate.

It is estimated that between 0200 and 0300 on a Saturday and Sunday morning there are approximately 7,000 people in the Botchergate and Court Square area.  This would be more than enough to sustain taxis and late night bus services.  

Question – In some areas the Licensees are asked to contribute to the costs of transport to get people home, is this possible?

Mr Messenger – I suppose it may be a possibility but Licensees have been asked to contribute to a number of initiatives including CCTV and litter collection.  There are a number of services required to assist the evening and late night economy.  It is a question of whether they are asked to contribute to one or two or whether it’s a question of putting up the business rates. 

Question – With the increase in happy hours, this encourages binge drinking e.g.  you could buy twenty cheap drinks in the first hour, is it possible to control this?

Mr Messenger – The Government is undecided on whether to include something about irresponsible drinking.  In the original guidelines it suggested that Local Authorities should stay out of this.  The latest draft suggests that we should ask the trade to come to some voluntary agreement but this seems to be “toothless”.  I agree that £10 for all you can drink is irresponsible and we await Government guidelines to see what their view is.

Aberdeen have made attempts to restrict binge drinking and happy hours and they are currently awaiting judicial review.  Part of the trade are in agreement with them but another part are not.

Question – I have recently heard about a mobile liquor licence and I am concerned about it, can you explain this?

Mr Messenger – The mobile liquor licence would have been granted by the Magistrates Court.  Under the new legislation alcohol can’t be sold from a moving vehicle.  The mobile liquor licence which was recently granted I understand works by people phoning a central point and the alcohol then being despatched.  Under the new system the premises which takes the order will need a licence and they will also need a personal licensee.  The vehicle could go from A to B, but it wouldn’t be able to sell to anyone else or else it would need a premises licence for each place it stopped to sell.  For example, if the vehicle when to Central Avenue and stopped to sell alcohol they would need a premises licence for that location, if it then moved to Briar Bank they would need another premises licence for that location.

It is legal now and it still will be under the new Act but you can only sell to those who had phoned to order.  

Question – It is a challenge how the City Council can contribute to the encouragement of the early evening economy by encouraging families to come into the city centre.  Is there a role for licensing in encouraging people to take part in the early evening activities?

Mr Messenger – Through the Licensing section and the Licensing and Regulatory Panel we have encouraged both late night and the early evening economy.  Licensing takes into account public safety and a number of other issues before it grants licences.   There is nothing to stop premises from being opened early.  The early evening is often seen as the lull before the storm as closing hours are now becoming later and later and people seem to be going out into town later at approximately 2200 or 2300.  There is nothing in licences to stop places opening earlier in the evening and one or two are doing so, but it is an issue of getting people back into the city centre at that time.

Personally, you are likely to get my generation there through restaurants and cafes and there are a number in areas such as Devonshire Street and the Lowther Arcade but this restaurant trade tends to stops when the late night people come out.  With young families you wouldn’t want to be out in the city centre beyond about 2030, as there are large noisy groups who although they might not be doing any harm can be intimidating for children.  It  is an issue of how you can attract families in.

Question – Could you say to a premises that if they wanted to open until say 0200 they would also have to open from 1700?

Mr Messenger – No we could not place this restriction on licensees.

Mr Speirs – Could be a concern in the early evening about security as people may come out to make the most of happy hours and drink excessive amounts at cheap prices.  In some cases, people have been out drinking since lunchtime and generally people don’t want to expose families to this.  There is a different climate on the streets in the city centre by about 2030 and this would have to be addressed to get people to come in earlier in the evening.  In Carlisle we don’t have a Mediterranean climate and there may be only half a dozen days in the year when it would be possible to sit out after work. 

Question – What conditions do we typically make when granting a public entertainment licence at present?  Could we make conditions of licensing more onerous?

Mr Messenger – Two years ago a number of bodies got together to standardise the conditions nationally.  The national standard model conditions were adopted by this Council with one or two minor alterations.  The traders agreed that the adoption of these national guidelines has worked well.  

Under the new Licensing Act ,where a premises wants a licence exactly the same as they currently have, grandfather rights will be granted and their existing conditions will transfer across including any unlawful conditions.  If they apply for a variation to their existing licence this is deemed to be a new application and new conditions can be applied.  The applicants must supply an operating schedule which sets out everything that they want to do, what the premises will be, the hours the applicant wants to be open whilst carrying out a licensing function and also the hours they want to open without a licensing function, e.g., the premises may be a café during the day and then a licensed premises at night.  In addition, risk assessments have to be done by the applicant based on the licensing objectives.  We as the Licensing Authority must phrase conditions responding to the applicants operating schedule and risk assessment.  We cannot have a standard set of conditions to apply to everyone, but we can have a pool of conditions which we can use e.g. if we wanted to impose a condition about the prevention of harm to children, we can say that a premises must have an area for children which is a non-smoking area.

The big question will be about capacity.  Under the current arrangements, the Fire service sets the capacity but under the new Act, licensees will set out the capacity in the risk assessment based on the advice of the Fire Service.

Question – Could we challenge this capacity?

Mr Messenger – I believe so.

Question – With “vertical drinking” can we put in conditions that there must be x amount of seating or x amount of standing?

Mr Messenger – No, the applicants will have to do this themselves.  Regulations are due to change for the Fire Service and everything will be risk assessed.  There are two pilots in Carlisle for these new regulations.  The formula for capacity is worked out on the basis of floor area and the number of table and chairs they want.  The same formula which is currently used by the Fire Service will be used by the applicants.  Common sense says that we as the Licensing Authority could challenge it and it may then be up to the Licensing Panel to reach some sort of agreement with the applicant.  

Question  - At the workshop we discussed the possibility of using City centre events to attract people in to enjoy the evening economy in the City.  Would licensing be required for public entertainment in the City centre?

Mr Messenger – Yes the City centre pedestrianised area has a public entertainment licence and therefore street entertainers can perform.  It shouldn’t be a problem but the big restriction for the City centre is street trading.  The City Council area is a consent area but the City centre area itself is a prohibited area for street trading and trading is only allowed under the market charter.  Therefore, no ice cream vans or hot dog vans would be allowed into the centre to trade.  We can’t get round this e.g., some people suggested that hot chestnut stall could be put outside the Town Hall, but this would be prohibited.  If you change things to allow that, how do you pick and chose what trade you want to come in?

Question – What about the things sold in the lanes from stalls?

Mr Messenger – The lanes is private property.

Question – Could you outline the arrangements for licensing door supervisors and also comment on the interaction that you have with licensees after licences are granted.  Also do we as a Council carry out multi agency inspections of premises (licensing, building control, fire etc).

Mr Messenger – We were one of the first Authority’s within the country to implement a registration scheme for door supervisors.  Under that scheme door supervisors must register with the Council and they must take and pass an NCFE door supervisors course which is run by Carlisle College.  They are granted a provisional registration for six months and during that time they must work with qualified door supervisors and complete the college course.  

This will change with the Security Industry Act which will change the arrangements for licensing door supervisors.  This will come into force in the North West of England on the 15 November and transfers the responsibility for licensing door supervisors.  There will be a national registration scheme so that door supervisors once registered can work anywhere.  Currently if they want to work in Eden they would have to be licensed there, if they work in Carlisle they have to be licensed in Carlisle and if they want to work in another area they have to be licensed by that Authority.  There will be a national training course which has been put together by the NCFE, the British Institute of Inkeepers and City and Guilds and it will be a standard national course. All existing doormen must apply by the 15 November for this new registration scheme.  Standards will be higher in relation to criminal convictions and the training course will also be a higher standard.  We foresee that we will lose a lot of door supervisors and this could be a problem as they currently work well with the Police on crime and disorder matters.  

Workshops are being held throughout the country and the trade side are being kept fully up to date with the new arrangements.  We as a Council have sent a mailshot document to all door supervisors advising them to get on the new course.  The cost of the new scheme for door supervisors will be greater as the course will cost £200 and a three-year licence will cost £190.  Currently, the course costs £70 and we do not charge for licences as we are not allowed to.  

Mr Speirs – The Security Industry Authority scheme must be enforced locally and we are not yet clear about how this will operate.

Mr Messenger – There will be no payment to us for enforcing, but it may be up to us to ensure that they register with the Security Industry Authority.  The premises licence under the Licensing Act states that Door Supervisors must be registered with the Security Industry Act, therefore responsibility will fall upon us.

In relation to enforcement of door supervisors registration, we currently do regular enforcement and officers go out on the streets with Police officers to carry out checks.  We also work closely with the Fire Service and Environmental Health.

Question – Given your Business Unit’s responsibility for health matters, are there particular issues relating to health and the late night economy that you could pursue through health partnerships?  In addition, nationally the Government has launched a national Alcohol Harm Reduction Strategy and this envisages local authorities taking a significant own partnership working.  Do you think there could be success in getting retailers, pubs and clubs to sign up to a code of good conduct to ensure that the industry works alongside local communities on issues such as underage drinking and making town centres safer and more welcoming at night?

Mr Speirs – The locally run partnership has been suggested by the Government but as far as we can see there has been no consideration of resource implications.

In relation to health issues including binge drinking, smoking and drug use where recreational use is achieving greater acceptance, many of these issues are not being addressed.  The local authority and the health authority should work together on these issues.

The local authority is responsible for food safety and also the health and safety of people working in the premises e.g., loud music may cause hearing damage to staff and there is also health risk to staff who work in premises which permit smoking.  With licensing now having responsibility for fast food takeaways, many of which are open predominantly at night this will mean that officers will be out at night and there are therefore health and safety risks.  Licensing staff, traffic wardens, environmental health officers and other non uniformed staff will have to work at night and there are a number of health concerns.  In relation to noise nuisance this is difficult, as the noise has to be directly from the premises concerned and is not related to the noise of patrons coming to and from the premises.  Noise controls over patron noise are virtually non existent.

The Chairman then suggested that when the Government publishes the guidelines on the Licensing Act 2003, this may be an appropriate group to submit the Council’s draft Licensing Policy, as part of the consultation process.  Mr Messenger agreed that this would be a good course of action.

Mr Speirs – There another few issues which you may want to consider as a group:

· the city used to have Victorian public conveniences which were strategically based on old tram routes, however most of these have gone now and the only conveniences opened 24 hours are on Court Square.  There are no toilet facilities at taxi ranks and a complete lack of facilities for late nights.  Residents and shopkeepers often have to clean up as a result of this lack of conveniences.  With people leaving late at night and particularly with the warmer weather meaning more people walking home, there has been an increase in the incidences of public places being used as toilets.

· Fast food outlets generate a colossal amount of litter and there are people out in Botchergate, English Street and the city centre from 0600 cleaning up litter after the weekends.  The Head of Commercial and Technical Services is going to submit some photographs of the litter left after a Saturday night.  There have been incidences of 300 bags full of litter being collected from the top end of Botchergate alone on Saturday night.  Many cities have street orderlies out all night e.g., areas in Westminster.

· Noise – there is always a balance to be sought between the noise from entertainment venues and the needs of residents in the area.

· The staffing implications of the late night and early evening economy.  Inspections of various types including Licensing, Food Safety and Health and Safety will have to increase and this has an impact on employees.  Also in relation to capacities we will have to check the capacities in conjunction with the Fire Officers and in these cases it is a very difficult task to have all the staff in place if you need to stop a premises while we do a head count

Question – The Government seems to have a concern with health issues but with this new legislation, are we not just making it worse by letting places stay open later?

Mr Speirs – I agree, most people were traditionally out on a Saturday night for between four and five hours, by extending opening hours we are increasing the opportunity for and duration of problems.  There seems to be a lack of joined up thinking.  The idea was to free up controls to prevent binge drinking but we may actually be encouraging it.

Question – There are differences in patterns in summer and winter.  In summer with tourism a lot of people eat out at 1730 or 1800 and there are now a lot of restaurants open and families are around at this time for example at “all you can eat buffets” at 1700.  There seem to be a lot more families and tourists around in summer and it would be interesting to see how this changes in the winter months.

Mr Speirs – The issue is outside the direct control of the local authority but local authorities can influence the filling of this void time in the early evening by promoting facilities in a safe and secure environment in the early part of the evening.  It is mainly from 0100 or 0200 onwards when the problems arise.  Family time seems to be from about 1800 until 2100 and local authorities could do a bit more to promote this.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Messenger and Mr Speirs for their input to the meeting.

Crime and Disorder:
Jan Gordon, Anti-Social Behaviour 


Co-ordinator

Sergeant Higgin, City Centre Community Sergeant, Cumbria Constabulary.

Question – What sorts of crime and disorder problems are currently created by the late night economy?

Ms Gordon – Listening to the discussion has been interesting for me as the Anti Social Behaviour Co-ordinator for Carlisle and Eden.  The issue of the evening and late night economy is market driven, it is an issue of what people want to go out and spend money on to enjoy themselves.  Carlisle is not near any other major city and therefore many people flood in from the rural areas to the City centre at the weekend, in the evenings and late night.  The important thing is management and supervision.  It will happen anyway but we want to be ahead of the game and ensure excellent links with businesses, and transport links.  In relation to binge drinking, it may be useful to have someone from the Health Authority to speak to this group.

With town centre drinking there is a media image of young men and women binge drinking and being involved in violet crime, litter and urinating in the street.  However, it is not just contained to that group of people, Carlisle also has anti-social behaviour on housing estates and lot of the problems are levelled at young people.  

Encouraging families to use facilities is an excellent point.  It is good to have activities which are not based around alcohol.  Young people and families should be encouraged into city centres therefore making it more diverse.  The evening economy should not just be about managing drinkers.

Sergeant Higgin – This is only my ninth day as a City Centre Community Sergeant and Inspector Pannone, who was in that role for four years has apologised that he can’t make it to the meeting today.  However, I have been a policeman in Carlisle for nearly twenty years so I have experience.

The problems today were also experienced fifteen to twenty years ago and I really think things have improved through the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership, CCTV, Pubwatch and the Door Supervisor’s scheme.  The problems appear to be worse now but it may be that things are being reported or observed now.  CCTV means that we now know about problems, which were unseen in previous years.  We are moving in the right direction.  

Question – How much Police presence is there in the city centre on a Friday and Saturday night?

Sergeant Higgin – On a Friday and Saturday night there is a minimum level of 18 police constables per night working up till 0300.  With the new Licensing Act 2003 there may be a need to have more officers out up until 0600 or 0700

Question – Could this be seen as the reason for using community or neighbourhood wardens in the evening or late night?

Sergeant Higgin – Yes it could be as the funding for having police officers on the street is a big issue.

Question – How well do you work with the regular door staff within the city?

Sergeant Higgin – The Pubwatch scheme has 8 members on the Committee and 2 of these people are the ones who run all the door staff within the City.  There is a meeting every two weeks and a more general meeting four times a year to which all door staff and licensees are invited.  The Police have a good relationship with door staff until they step out of line and we have to prosecute and then things become more difficult.  Under the new Security Industry Act Regulations, we may lose a lot of door supervisors as we have a large number registered at present, quite a few may hand badges in.  There are quite a few who work just one or two weekends every couple of months or who have badges just to impress people.  We will be left with a nucleus and that may be good as we will get to know them better and they will also get to know us better which could be a good position.

Question – Do you approve of areas where there is large concentration of drinking establishments and alcohol or is it easier if they are spread out throughout the City and not congregated as at present in Botchergate?

Sergeant Higgin – From a policing perspective, it is better if there is a concentration in the one area.  If it is more spread out there is an issue of getting resources from one area to another.  Currently, we can concentrate predominantly in the same area.

Question – A Night Time Warden scheme was recently piloted in Barrow in Furness where former licensees were employed to assess the night time environment and highlight any hotspots which might trigger violence. Are you aware of this scheme or do you have any experience of Community/Neighbourhood wardens being used in the evening and late night economy?

Sergeant Higgin – I am not personally aware of this scheme.

Ms Gordon – I am not aware of the scheme in Barrow in Furness, but I have experience of other Authorities where they have used Police Community Support Officers.  They offer a visible and uniformed presence, which provides reassurance.  The experience has been that they can intervene at an early stage to stop potential problems, direct people to other venues or even issue fixed penalty notices for disorder, including noise.

Sergeant Higgin – This should be coming in all over Cumbria towards the Autumn and the introduction of these fixed penalty notices will have the effect of freeing up court time but will still mean that people will need to be taken to the Police station and given a fixed penalty notice.

Ms Gordon – Fixed Penalty Notices can be issued for littering or for bar and retail staff selling to people who are already drunk, it should help to address binge drinking.  I could circulate material which I have on good practice which is working in other areas in relation to Community or Neighbourhood wardens and Police Community Support Officers and also about the licensing of door staff.  There are schemes where trouble makers can be identified and images passed to other premises.

Sergeant Higgin – We do have a system of this type in place.

Ms Gordon – The key has to be in joining up the services.  Mr Speirs spoke about litter and noise problems and there has to be a strategic view.   An Alcohol Strategy would be appropriate to ensure the City centre is safe and to encourage its use. 

Question – Door supervisors often seem to have an image of being big macho blokes and this may sometimes cause problems.  In other authorities there are some females or older people employed as they don’t seem to attract so much trade.  Does the image of door supervisors cause any problems?

Sergeant Higgin – We have a number of females registered as door supervisors probably four or five, and it seems to work well.  I feel sorry for door supervisors as they have to take a lot of abuse and aggression and they do not have powers like the Police do.  The course does train them in handling aggression and abuse and how to turn a blind eye to it.  Premises are all linked up by Pubwatch and door supervisors have hand held radios where they can alert us to any problems.

Question – Our challenge is to not just look at the negative aspects in terms of control, but also to look at raising Carlisle’s game.  We don’t want to look just at management or containment of our problem, but also at how Carlisle can be made more lively, cosmopolitan, inclusive.  I worry the Botchergate area should just be seen as somewhere manageable to be policed.  I don’t tend to go to the West side of Botchergate with my children, but it would be wrong to write it off as an area to go to.  Are we being too naive or can we diversify roles that the different patches of the City centre perform.  I am worried that Botchergate may be seen as only one kind of area for drinking.  What can be done to help diversify the role of City centre?

Sergeant Higgin – You can change an area by building and improving and we can see the improvements which have been made in the City centre.  Changing people is more difficult.  An 18 year old lad will go out with his mates, drink ten pints and drink himself stupid.  This is the culture which is often portrayed on the TV and in the media and offers where you can drink as much as you can for £10 don’t help this.  We need to look at changing people, but the question is how you do this.  

Ms Gordon – We need to be thinking about influencing people’s behaviour and if we only provide drinking dens then this may not have a positive effect.  We need to have a mix of facilities which are open late and would be attractive to a more diverse range of people.  Having more entertainment on offer would mean that you could have more of a mixed up set of people in the City centre.  There is evidence for this.  I live in Lancaster and it has a huge student population and I don’t particularly like being in the Cty centre on a Friday or Saturday night because it’s mostly based on drink.  However there are more and more restaurants opening up who have a different clientele.  More needs to be done and there has to be more integrated entertainment with cinemas and leisure centres, which are easily accessible.  I don’t think you are being naïve and I hope we can reach that point ultimately.

Question – We have spoken to the Licensing Officer this morning about problems with lack of taxi rank spaces, do you think that there is adequate transport (buses, taxis etc) to get people home at the end of the night?  If not, does this contribute to problems of crime and disorder?

Sergeant Higgin – We don’t really see it as a problem as we have grown accustomed to the problem because we have had it so long.  The Police have had a meeting with Stagecoach and we have provisionally agreed arrangements for putting on a late night bus service, which would involve us putting some of the Community Officers onto the buses.  This is in the pipeline and is currently  being developed.  

In relation to taxi ranks, when there was only the Court Square rank it was a problem, but the problem has been eased somewhat with other ranks around the city centre.

Question – You said that you had 18 police constables on a Friday and Saturday night, how many do you have in the City centre the rest of the time?

Sergeant Higgin – We have a minimum of 18 on a Friday and Saturday night as these are the busiest nights.  On other nights our minimum staffing level is about 8 or 9 and we can also manage with staff in patrol cars.  We sometimes have isolated problems on Wednesday and Thursday nights.  On Friday and Saturday nights there are approximately 7,000 people in the City centre on each night, the rest of the week it is barley 1,000.

A Member then commented that the last few times she has been to the City centre in the evening for a meal she has been surprised as to how nice it is at 1800 or 1900.

Question – The student population is growing within the City, do you find that there are more problems during term time?

Sergeant Higgin – I haven’t researched this, but off the top of my head I would have said that it makes no difference.  We have not really had any problems with students.  


Question – We are looking at the positive side of the evening economy and what we can do to promote other entertainment and education with things not involving drink.  There have been initiatives for young people e.g. late night basketball.  What else can we do to encourage young people to either stay on the estates or if not come into town not purely for drinking?  Have you any ideas of what we could do to get away from drinking and encourage young people to take part in the evening economy without necessarily drinking?

Ms Gordon – When we have asked people who have caused anti social behaviour they say they did it because they were bored and had nothing to do.  It is not purely about facilities for young people.  Facilities for the whole family should be looked at with child friendly restaurants, theatres etc, which encourage them to then use other facilities.  There could also be improved park facilities.  This all encourages mixing of groups so that young people will not just stay on the street where they live but will mix with the wider community in the City centre.  If the Local Authority was able to attract other types of entertainment then I would have high hopes for this working.  

Sergeant Higgin – The only problems that we had with the late night basketball were youths who were not involved in playing basketball were hanging around and being abusive.

Question – The Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership does currently not involve licensees, would it not be a good idea for licensees to be involved and could we suggest to the Partnership that they should invite licensees to be on the Partnership Group?

Ms Gordon – There is a local Alcohol Strategy that Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnerships have to look at and complete.  This Strategy will cover four key areas, education, communication, treatment and community safety.  The Strategy document does refer to late night partnerships and suggests representatives from the local alcohol industry and licensees should be part of any future management of the night-time economy.  I would be happy to circulate copies of this local alcohol document and also good practice that we have of initiatives in other local authority areas.

The Chairman commented that this information would be very useful to the group and asked Ms Gordon to forward the information to Dr. Taylor, the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer.

The Chairman then thanked Ms Gordon and Sergeant Higgin for coming to the meeting and for the valuable input they had provided.

Planning
A Eales, Head of Planning Services



A Taylor, Development Control Manager

Question – To what extent can planning and building control be used to influence the positive development of the evening economy?

Mr Eales – Building Control Regulations have been amended to include noise reduction in the fabric of buildings and it will assist when these Regulations come into force.

In relation to planning, this is a wide question and it is all about providing a balance between the needs of the night time and evening economy, but also providing protection of local residents from noise and anti social behaviour.

Question – A lot of the drinking and entertainment establishments seem to be situated in Botchergate, do you think they should all be in the one area or spread out across various areas?

Mr Eales – There are two issues there, one of which is what has happened in Botchergate and the other is what happens in other areas.

Over the last five to ten years there have been improvements in Botchergate.  Ten years ago it was a run down shopping area and now it has a new cinema, Housing Association offices and restaurants.  There is also planning permission for a residential development at the old theatre and at South Henry Street.  There is a concentration of entertainment and leisure, but there is also a diversification of some uses in that area.  There are clubs and pubs elsewhere within the city centre e.g. Fisher Street and Lowther Street, they are not just concentrated on Botchergate.

Mr Taylor – The mixed use part is to be emphasised and encouraged and we do have a hotel in Botchergate.  A colleague at work had some family staying in the hotel in Botchergate and they said that they had no problems with noise or nuisance.

Restaurants are trying to get alternative uses earlier in the evening to attract more family and these are all different kinds of uses.  In setting the hours of operation for premises in the City centre, Inspector Mark Pannone who was the city centre officer at that time, helped us.  I asked him about his views on concentration versus dispersal and his view was different from the Police Officer who spoke to you earlier in the meeting.  He felt that concentration could be a problem and dispersal may help.  Another area he highlighted, and this is supported by other authorities, is links to transportation and the ability to get home after a night out.  There used to be problems at Court Square but with additional taxi ranks in the city centre this seems to have eased.  There is a taxi pick up point on the Botchergate East side redevelopment.

Planning can also help with the general physical improvements in an area of how it looks, feels and is maintained.  With style features rather than defensive features.  I have been a little bit disappointed as we got developer contributions for the Botchergate enhancement and they could have been used for better lighting, paving, street furniture.  However another Council implements the work and we were disappointed about how the money was spent.  We wanted our Conservation officer involved, but he only got one weeks notice of the entire scheme.  The £100,000 of enhancement money became highway money rather than conservation money.  We could have had stylish lighting, an ornamental fence work and make it look and feel much better.

Questions -  There seems to be very little parking in the Botchergate area, what do you feel about this?

Mr Eales – There are two car parks and another parking area behind the hotel.  

Mr Taylor -  I think the car park behind the hotel can be used in the evening.  For the East side of Botchergate redevelopment scheme, the developer gave £29,000 to upgrade the William Street and Cecil Street car parks so that people would feel comfortable leaving their cars in a secure car park.  There is a residents parking scheme, in place so we thought it best to make better use of the public car park.  

Mr Poole – The County Council have been slow in making decisions about how to spend the money.  We own one of the car parks and the County owns the other and the County have been very slow to agree how to split this money.

Mr Taylor – The Developer is getting frustrated that he gave the money and he may be asking for it back as the timescales have now been and gone.  

Questions – To what extent can the local plan influence and encourage the development of an evening economy in Carlisle?

Mr Eales – There are other issues outside of planning e.g., the rental costs of city centre properties which mean that some shops and businesses have moved out of the central areas.  City centre shops could consider opening later.  On the continent shops have longer lunch hours but are open until 2000, 2100 or 2200 in the evening.  Here everything seems to close 1800, but these are things that Planning cannot really influence at all.

Planning Policy Guidance (PPG) 6 was published in 1996 and it had areas/zones of concentration of night-time economy, Botchergate is a result of this.  A Parliamentary Select Committee is now thinking about how this can change and also about the prevention of change from restaurant to pub.  With the vertical pub concept some premises are cafes during the day and then taking tables and chairs away for drinking in the evenings and night-time.

There are committed sums through Section 106 but getting people to clean up will require additional planning guidance for us to influence.  

Mr Taylor – There has been a lot in the planning journals recently about “chameleon uses” e.g., a premises could provide coffee and pastries in the morning, lunch with beer, live football and TV with drinks in the afternoon and then an evening area with a dance floor.  Planning does not really know where to put this and nationally they are looking at reviewing use classes.  Well run premises of this type should be good within city centres.  

If you look back over the last twenty years you can see how aspects of society have changed.  Twenty years ago you couldn’t shop on a Sunday or anywhere after 2000. in the evening and I think things will change here as they have in other areas.  The only way to combat out of town shopping will be for shops in the city centre to decide to open later in the evening and other things will go along with this like places to eat.

Unlike other British and European city centres, Carlisle has a lack of places you could go in the evening with children e.g., for a good ice cream, or to take them somewhere which would be regarded as a treat like an Italian Ice Cream Shop or a Baskin Robbins, maybe these places will come eventually.  

Question – The Licensing Manager was telling us earlier in the meeting that if a premises wants to have a variety of uses these will all have to be set out in an operating schedule which attaches to the application, could this link in with planning and would a change of use have to go for planning and licensing?

Mr Eales – It can be controlled within Licensing.  There is currently a good liaison between Licensing and Planning and this should continue.

Mr Taylor – If we use Shaddon Mills as an example, they are looking for use as a café restaurant and a bar, I rang up Licensing Section to discuss what might be appropriate opening hours.  Also in Botchergate, the Licensing Officer and I discussed with the Police the appropriate hours to recommend for closure for Jumpin Jacks, Walkabout and Bar Med.  Liaison currently takes place and will continue under new arrangements on appropriate opening hours.  

Licensing regulations cannot be applied retrospectively to a Planning application.  For example, takeaways which have existed for years, there is little that we could do, but we have sought to put restrictions on the new premises opening.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Eales and Mr Taylor for attending the meeting and for the insight they had provided into planning related issues.

City Centre Issues
M Battersby, Head of Commercial and Technical Services


K Poole, Service Development Manager
Question – We are trying to look at positive aspects of the evening and night time economy.  What kind of steps do you think can be taken to encourage and manage the expansion of the evening economy?  At the workshop there was a suggestion that there could be city centre events, what problems have you had with late night opening at Christmas and what were the effects on your business unit?

Mr Battersby – I would support an initiative such as special events and the outcomes of these events are something which we would have to manage e.g., any janitorial requirements.  When there is late night shopping at Christmas, there is additional litter and it requires extra resources to deal with this.  In relation to events, we do co-ordinate and manage events but what we can and cannot do are dictated by bylaws.  It may be helpful to have more people living in the City centre, but there are problems with noise levels and nuisance.  There needs to be a balance.  

Sunday and late night trading has made an obvious impact on traffic patterns and we have found that this has been positive.  We could look to use the City centre pedestrianised space for more different types of uses and this would have an impact for us in ensuring that it is clean and tidy before and after such events.  Inevitably, this would involve an additional cost for more street cleaning, toilet provision and other janitorial aspects.

Mr Poole – There would also be an impact on CCTV, with events in the evening there would be a need to improve security and involve the police and additional CCTV monitoring staff.  Currently, we have an extra person in the control room on a Friday and Saturday and there is a cost for having people in the Control Room.  There would be a question of who would pay for these additional costs, would it be income from the event, the Council or the shops which might benefit?

There are also legal aspects which would need to be considered.  We can’t give licences under the Highways Act , but there is an issue of whether we can make a profit holding events.  If the Council is the landowner of the City centre then we can make a commercial profit on such events.

Question – Did you have extra CCTV operators on for Thursday late night shopping at Christmas?

Mr Poole – Yes we would have them on for the Thursday, Friday and Saturday.

Mr Battersby – We can leave you a map with the CCTV camera locations.  Usually we have two people in the control room on a Thursday, Friday and Saturday.  It is not just about CCTV cameras, the camera operators are linked by radio to the Shopwatch scheme during the day which has 86 shops and also to 40 pubs and nightclubs through the Pubwatch scheme at night.  For example, if there was trouble at Mood and the trouble makers moved on to another pub, a designated operator would contact the CCTV control room and we could follow the trouble makers around with the camera.  Shops and pubs currently get this service free as they currently only pay for the rental of the radio and this maybe an area we want to look at.

Question – Some Authorities have sought contributions from premises for extra cleaning costs and litter collection.  For example, there is a scheme in Maidstone where premises can be held responsible.  Is this something which you have considered?

Mr Battersby – I am not sure what statutory powers can be exercised to get people to contribute.  With the McDonalds at Kingstown we managed to get an agreement that they have litter pickers within a certain vicinity.

I will now pass round some photographs which were taken on a Sunday morning at 0600. showing the extent of the litter problem after a Saturday night.  We currently have 4 to 5 operatives, and three mobile teams who are out from 0600 to 1000. on a Sunday morning collecting litter.  Inevitably, by the time they get to certain areas it is 0700 or 0800 in the morning and already people may be out and about.  There is a possibility that we could put more resources in or start the operatives earlier but this has additional costs.  On Saturday nights people use the streets as toilets and leave food on the streets.  Currently we don’t wash the streets, we are just doing litter collection and there can be a bit of a mess left.  

There is an argument that the quality of the environment dictates how people behave and if we can keep on top of it, it may be more pressure on people to maintain it in that state.

We could develop the service to start the operatives earlier and to wash the streets, but again this has additional costs and if you start too early you may have a problem with people who are still going home after a night out.  As you can see from the photos most of the litter is fast food packaging and even if there were more bins around they would still need to be emptied.

There is a separate issue about the adequacy of toilet provision in the city centre at night.  On the continent it seems to be accepted that people can use the facilities at Cafes and Restaurants.

There seem to be two issues about litter and adequacy of toilet provision.  We could review the standards of cleaning but again it will be a case of who meets the costs.  I would suggest perhaps fast food outlets should contribute but I don’t know what powers we have to do this.

Mr Poole – Our experience of getting voluntary contributions towards costs is not good, e.g., we get a very poor response to requests for contributions towards Christmas lighting costs.  

Question – Maidstone Borough Council are in the process of introducing street litter control notices, based on the Environment Protection Act 2000, which makes any outlet that is likely to generate litter and rubbish responsible for the cleaning of the street within a twenty meter radius.  Maidstone is also examining the possibility of getting fast food premises to contribute to street cleaning costs.  Is this something that the Council could look at?

Mr Battersby – I would be happy for the Council to explore this and I am interested to see what happens in Maidstone.  

A Member suggested that this could be looked at as part of the new Licensing Policy.

Mr Battersby – I guess you would have to set a defined area where you would want this to apply.  We could look at collecting more evidence to help us make this type of decision.  

A Member commented that the photos really highlight the extent of the problem and show how bad the streets can look.

Mr Battersby –Yes, any visitors to the City who are up at say 0830 or 0900. will not be seeing the City at its best as our teams are still out cleaning but it is very expensive to get people out before 0600.

Question – There is a bandstand in the city centre which is currently underused, could we encourage its use in the evenings, as what is the point of having it if it is not used?

Mr Poole – The Council budget for street entertainment is predominantly spent on weekend entertainment on Saturdays and it really takes up the entire budget for this entertainment. To provide evening entertainment would require more funding.  It is possible to get the odd person to play for nothing, but perhaps if we had sponsored events we could feed the income back for more entertainment.

A Member suggested that there could be a charge for car parking in the evenings to raise more income.

Mr Battersby -  It could be that there is a bigger issue, if we want to make more use of the pedestrianised area we may need to look at the design of that area.  Its fifteen years since the work in the city centre pedestrianised area was done.  The temporary bandstand can be taken up and down and moved around but there is a cost to move it.

The Council may want to look at the layout of the City centre pedestrianised area, as it does not lend itself to certain types of event.  Some of the landscaping is now outdated and needs to be addressed.

The current entertainment programme tries to get varied types of music into the City centre to cater for everyone’s tastes.  

Signage is the responsibility of Highways and we are currently looking to bring a report on this.

Question – In the past there have been sponsored litterbins in Carlisle, could we encourage outlets to sponsor and empty litterbins?

Mr Battersby – We could look at the wider potential for sponsorship of bins but there are difficulties as it is a Conservation Area and there will be restrictions about logos.  The County, as the Highway Authority, have rejected this in the past but that does not mean that we could not look at it again.

Question – What about having sponsored toilets in the middle of town?

Mr Battersby – We have looked at this and there is one coin operated on Devonshire Walk car park.  Mr Speirs and I have looked at this on a number of occasions and the difficult is finding a suitable location for such a facility.  There do appear to be enough toilets in the day time but they are not necessarily public toilets as people use facilities in shops and restaurants.  It is not as easy as it sounds to find a suitable location and we have been trying for years to get better toilet provision at the bus station.

Mr Poole – Some firms will provide toilets but in return they want billboard signs up throughout the city.  

Question – Have you considered telescopic toilets which are not there during the day?

Mr Battersby – I have looked at this and we can get costs for them.  The Court Square toilets are now very tired and it may be in opportunity to put something there.  I can find out the costs of these facilities.

Questions – What is the possibility that that toilets in the Lanes could be opened later?

Mr Battersby – I think they are currently open until a pre-defined time after the last shop closes.  I think the Lanes do try to discourage people from going through the Lanes at night but there could be some gates which would ensure that they don’t go right through.  There would be a cost but it would not be impossible.

Question – We talked about the responsibility of shop owners but they currently pay large business rates and expect the Council to do something, the problem being that we don’t see the vast amount of business rates money.  Surely some of this money should come to help us?

Mr Battersby – I used to go round the city centre with the Manager of Marks and Spencer and the Manager of one of the Banks and they would show me the different areas within the city which I had never noticed before.  For example, the basement area at the HSBC in which a lot of litter was collecting.  It was helpful to get this different view from people who are in the premises all day every day.  The Inspector who looks after events has developed a good rapport with the city centre traders and shop owners and he has identified some of these areas.  There is definitely an issue where people pay business rates and expect a certain level of service.  I think that the LGA and the Government are working on reviewing the basis of this and there is the concept of a Business Improvement District, which is a partnership between local authority and the local business community that develops projects and services which will benefit the trading environment and the public realm.

Question – Who applies for Business Improvement District?

Miss Mooney – I think it is up to us as a Council.

Mr Battersby – It is based as a partnership bid against common priorities, e.g., a bid for more events or additional toilets. 

Question – In relation to the bandstand, we used to get some people passing a hat around and didn’t have to pay them.  Is this not still an option?

Mr Poole – Some entertainers will just take collections, but it tends to be one type of entertainment.  If you want to get a broad mixture of different types of music, you need to pay.

Mr Battersby – In the past we have been rigid with illegal street traders and buskers but if there is authorisation then this is no problem.  The current location of the Bandstand the old Town Hall masks the noise to the residential properties in the Lanes.  When the bandstand was in the middle of the city centre pedestrianised area we regularly received complains from residents.

Question – Have you used school bands or orchestras and other amateur bands?

Mr Poole – We do encourage anything like that and some play for nothing but we still have to cover travel costs.

Mr Battersby – I think there is a budget of £6,000 and we try to top this up with anything we can gather in from funfair rides administration charges.

A Member commented that encouraging schools to perform would be wonderful.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Battersby and Mr Poole for their input to the meeting and for the information they had provided.

Members then discussed the information they had received and the way forward for this Task Group.  A member stressed that perceptions are not always found to be reality and he suggested that one of the things this group should be doing is celebrating what we already have in Carlisle.  There is a lot of benefit in talking up what we already have and provide and dispelling the wrong perceptions that people may have of the city centre.  Other Members agreed that the City centre was beautiful and the parks and flowers round about the City centre were adding to the overall atmosphere.

Members then discussed other witnesses that they would like to see involved including Cumbria County Council, Local Chamber of Commerce to represent business, Licensees, The Lanes Manager, Representatives of Transport for example Taxi Service and Stagecoach, Library, Tullie House and Students.  

Ms Mooney also suggested that this group might want to discuss the matter with the City Vision Partnership or circulate any report to the Partnership as this has a number of partners with a different emphasis.

In addition, Members suggested that once the Licensing Act 2003 guidance and regulations are out, it may be appropriate to have it explained to Members.

Ms Mooney then asked Members to consider any areas that they wish officers to work on following this session.  A Member suggested that Officers would need to take the process from blue sky thinking stage down to prioritisation by looking at which of these things we can do, the costs and what should be done first.

Members also suggested that Officers could look at initiatives which are currently taking place including the Police work with Stagecoach regarding late night transport, the initiative in Barrow in Furness and the Maidstone system, as well as other Authorities which are doing innovative things.

RESOLVED – (1)  That this Task Group reports to both the Infrastructure and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committees, as parent Committees, that it wishes to continue with this review and will require one or two more sessions which will be more outward focussed with external witnesses.

(2)  That, at the next session of the Task Group focuses on taking evidence from the following:


a)
Licensees


b)
Lanes Manager


c)
Chamber of Commerce


d)
Transport – Taxi Service and/or Stagecoach

(3)  That it may be necessary to have a third session which could involve the County Council, Library Service, Tullie House and representatives of Student bodies and other young people.

(4)  That Dr Taylor work on breaking the information provided in today’s sessions down into key strategic points to be submitted to the next session of the group.

(5)  That Dr Taylor obtain the information referred to by Ms Gordon and circulate it to Members of the group.

The meeting ended at 12:40 p.m.

